

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3701 | APRIL 20, 2022 RICHARD AND HELEN DEVOS CENTER FOR LIFE, RELIGION, AND FAMILY

State of the Union: An Annual Review of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Legislation

Jared Eckert and Jay W. Richards, PhD

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Concerned Members of Congress have stalled major efforts to anchor gender ideology in federal law through bills like the Equality Act and Build Back Better Act.

In the next year, Members and states can expect laws and regulations that try to codify gender ideology in law, education, and medicine.

State laws should defend parents' rights, require school transparency, guard sports and private spaces for girls and women, and protect minors from bad medicine. rom its first day in office, the Biden Administration has worked with its allies in Congress to promote gender ideology, which replaces biological sex with a subjective notion of "gender identity." On Inauguration Day, President Biden issued an executive order that directed agencies to interpret sex discrimination to include "sexual orientation" and "gender identity" (SOGI).¹ House Speaker Nancy Pelosi (D–CA) drafted rules for the House of Representatives that changed "pronouns and familial relationships...to be gender neutral."² A month later, Senate Majority Leader Charles Schumer (D–NY) applauded the House's passage of the Equality Act,³ a major SOGI policy, and vowed that he and his colleagues would "fight tooth and nail" for its passage in the Senate.⁴

The majority leadership has committed itself to a radical gender ideology. That ideology is alien to the

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3701

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

views of most Americans, whatever their religion, and threatens their fundamental liberties.⁵ Many minority-party Members of Congress became alert to these threats and stalled the most sweeping SOGI policies, but the fight is far from over. With less than a year before the 117th Congress adjourns, Members must resist the SOGI agenda and seize every chance to protect Americans from this destructive dogma.

Victories

Federal

As noted, the White House and its congressional allies are committed to the SOGI policy agenda, but Members of the minority in Congress have managed to slow their efforts to make gender ideology a state-sanctioned orthodoxy.

The Equality Act. The Equality Act was introduced in the House of Representatives in February 2021. Ironically, this sweeping overhaul of the 1964 Civil Rights Act and the 1968 Fair Housing Act, if enacted, would threaten Americans' liberty, equality, privacy, and safety.⁶ It would add "sexual orientation" and "gender identity" to nondiscrimination clauses throughout these civil rights codes. Such amendments, however, are not needed: The civil rights code already protects everyone, whatever their status. These SOGI clauses also would allow the federal government to weaponize civil rights laws against those who dissent from same-sex marriage and gender ideology.

The House passed the Equality Act in February 2021 along party lines. Only three Republican Members supported it.⁷ This is five fewer House GOP votes than an earlier version received in 2019.⁸ Despite having a hearing in the Senate, the bill also lacked the 60 Senate votes needed to become law.

Fairness for All Act. The Fairness for All Act⁹ is a supposedly kinder and gentler alternative to the Equality Act. Its sponsors touted the bill as a "compromise" solution that would protect religious liberty. Despite its name, however, the bill embodies the same error found in the Equality Act: It adds the subjective categories of "sexual orientation" and "gender identity" to the civil rights code. In its balancing act between gender ideology and religious liberty, the religious would suffer for living out their beliefs in the public square.

Fairness for All has not gained much traction in this session of Congress. In fact, as of February 2022, the bill had lost three House cosponsors since its introduction in February 2021. This shrinking support is due largely to the work of Members and witnesses who highlighted how it would harm women, girls, children, and parents' rights. **Budget Reconciliation and Build Back Better.** However, gender ideologues do not give up easily. Short of passing explicit SOGI provisions, some have taken a less obvious route.

Consider the Build Back Better budget reconciliation package debated in the fall of 2021.¹⁰ Policymakers avoided explicit "sexual orientation" and "gender identity" provisions. Instead, they redefined biological sex by omission.¹¹ For instance, in sections appropriating funds for "Maternal Mortality" research programs and education on women's health, the terms "women" and "mothers" were notably absent. In their place were repeated references to "pregnant, lactating, and postpartum individuals." Such language signals a backdoor attempt to inject gender ideology into medicine and education.

Despite its stealthy language, the reconciliation package stalled. In its place, Members passed a continuing resolution that carried over Trump-era spending levels.

State

The Biden Administration and its congressional allies have done nothing to protect women, children, and parents from the threats of gender ideology. Many states, however, have stepped into the breach.

Fairness in Women's Sports. In 2021, 37 states introduced bills that protect fairness in women's and girls' sports by reserving them for women and girls and not for men or boys who "identify" as women. Nine of those states enacted these policies into law. Already this year, South Dakota has done so as well.

Protecting Children. In March 2021, Arkansas became the first state to pass a law prohibiting sterilizing chemical and surgical "transition" interventions for minors struggling with gender dysphoria.¹² These include puberty blockers, cross-sex hormones, and surgeries that remove healthy genitalia. Tennessee has also passed one, and bills to protect children from the irreversible damages of these controversial "treatments" have been introduced in 21 other states. Most recently, Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton launched an investigation to determine whether the promotion practices of puberty blocking drug manufacturers have misrepresented risks to children.¹³

Empowering Parents. Most recently, the Florida legislature passed a bill to require transparency in teaching materials and parents' permission for any health care that children receive at school. The bill also protects young children from exposure to sexual and age-inappropriate content.¹⁴ Laws like these empower parents and protect children.

In 47 states, parents lack the right to review curriculum in advance of teaching. In 12 states, parents are denied any role in the teaching of sex education.

In addition, 11 states have ensured that courts treat parents' rights strictly. This means that when the government burdens parents' rights to direct the upbringing, education, and care of their children, it must show that its efforts are narrowly tailored and the least restrictive means by which to achieve its compelling interest. Like the state-level Religious Freedom Restoration Acts, these laws do not dictate the outcomes when parents' rights conflict. But they do ensure that policies that burden parents' rights must meet a high bar.

Challenges

Executive Branch

The Biden Administration is assiduously promoting SOGI policies despite the public aversion to them. In step with its first-day executive order, the White House finished 2021 by releasing its *National Strategy on Gender Equity and Equality*¹⁵ and an updated timeline for rulemaking proposals.¹⁶ Future regulations are expected to follow shortly.

Department of Health and Human Services. In January of this year, the Department of Health and Human Services issued a notice of proposed rulemaking that seeks to make "gender-affirming" treatments essential health benefits under qualified health plans within small group and individual market plans.¹⁷ In effect, the rule is a work-around to avoid complying with the permanent injunction issued against the Obama-era "transgender mandate."¹⁸ It would force insurers and medical professionals to provide services that cosmetically and chemically alter a patient's body to conform to his or her declared "gender identity."

The proposed rule reflects the Administration's earlier actions. In October 2021, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services approved Colorado's request to provide "gender-affirming care" as part of Colorado's essential health benefit (EHB) benchmark. Colorado's new EHB-benchmark plan covers "gender-affirming" surgical procedures, including breast reduction and augmentation, laser hair removal, nose jobs, facial bone remodeling, and more.¹⁹ In November, the White House also revoked waivers granted under the Trump Administration that created exemptions from nondiscrimination requirements based on religious objections.²⁰ The Administration's Fall 2021 Unified Agenda reveals a forthcoming proposal from HHS on "Nondiscrimination in Health Programs and Activities."²¹ According to the agenda, the rule will aim to ensure "equity" for "historically marginalized communities" including LGBT persons. To judge based on the White House's past actions, the rule will likely target religious liberty and/or impose "gender-affirming care" as standard practice.

Department of Education. On December 10, 2021, the White House announced a timeline for proposed Title IX rules, according to which it plans to release a notice of proposed rulemaking in April 2022.²² These rules will seek to amend Title IX regulations to conform to the Biden Administration's priorities as spelled out in Executive Order 13988. The proposed rule is expected to require schools receiving funding for women's and girls' sports to permit men and boys to compete in female-only sports and use female-only spaces.

Congress

Even though some major proposals languished in Congress last year, many of these bills could still be brought to the floor at any time.

Equality Act. The Equality Act stalled in the Senate last year, but the Senate leadership could reintroduce the bill during the remainder of this Congress. Aware that the sweeping Equality Act faces high hurdles, supporters may parcel out sections for stand-alone bills or push for compromise solutions. The Customer Non-Discrimination Act, for example, is a stand-alone piece of the Equality Act. It would amend nondiscrimination provisions in public accommodations under Title II of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.²³

As noted, Fairness for All has also been reintroduced in this Congress. Though less sweeping than the Equality Act, such "compromise" solutions are still a threat.

Reauthorizations of Federal Programs. Barring amendments to the civil rights code, Members can expect an ongoing push to lace other, less sweeping legislation with SOGI language. Federal reauthorization bills that help the battered and abused are easy targets for gender activists.

The Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2021 (VAWA) is a good example.²⁴ Last reauthorized in 2013 under President Barack Obama, the VAWA was passed by the House on March 17, 2021, largely along party lines. Despite a "bipartisan" update in the Senate,²⁵ the text of the bill contradicts its title and threatens the safety and privacy of the abused women it is putatively designed to protect.²⁶

Sections in the VAWA invoke "gender identity" language already codified in federal code. Section 101(a)(2)(A)(ii) of Title 1 requires "certification of compliance with the grand conditions under section 40002(b) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994 (34 U.S.C. 12291(b)), as applicable." The referenced section (40002(b)), added by the 2013 VAWA reauthorization, includes a nondiscrimination clause that already contains "gender identity" and "sexual orientation." Moreover, "gender identity" is defined according to 18 USC 249(c)(4) as "actual or perceived gender-related characteristics."

Although it stalled last year, the VAWA was added to the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022.²⁷ The bill, passed with the help of 18 Republican Senators and 29 Republican Representatives,²⁸ marks the greatest expansion of SOGI language in federal law.

Two similar bills have been passed with bipartisan support in the House: the Stronger Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (CAPTA) and the Family Violence and Prevention Services Improvement Act (FVPSIA).²⁹ Like the VAWA, these bills contain SOGI language that would harm the very people these programs seek to help.

The drafters of CAPTA's latest version opted for a stealthier approach. They changed the funding requirements to ensure that states receiving federal support for the prevention of abuse work with groups that boost the participation of "sexual and gender minority" children. Such language could be used to pressure states to make "gender-affirming care" the standard—for medicine, for counseling, for foster care and adoption, and for parents. This would both harm vulnerable children and embolden the state to violate parent's rights.

FVPSIA proposes to amend sex nondiscrimination provisions to include SOGI. The section amended, however, cites Title IX of the Education Amendments Act of 1972 and Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. If passed, the bill would establish in federal code a basis for interpreting sex discrimination prohibited under these titles to include SOGI.

Foreign Policy. Activists have left no stone unturned, both at home and abroad. In January 2022, the House passed the Global Respect Act. This bill would impose sanctions on foreigners, including private citizens, who are deemed to be responsible for human rights violations against lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, or intersex individuals.³⁰ Like the reauthorization bills mentioned above, the Global Respect Act includes SOGI language under an anodyne title. Despite its name, the bill's vague language marks the latest attempt to advance SOGI ideology at the cost of religious freedom and free speech.

Other Threats. When activists fail to add explicit SOGI language to federal laws and regulations, they opt for more devious methods. Federal and state legislators and their staffs should search bills and proposed rules for gender-neutral language like "birthing persons" and "pregnant, postpartum, or lactating individuals" or vague phrases like "sexual minority," "gender minority," "women in all their diversity," or "underserved populations." If codified, these euphemisms would create footholds for SOGI ideology in public education, single-sex sports, medicine, and society at large.

Opportunities

Even if Members of the current Congress fail to pass laws that protect Americans from gender ideology, they can work to thwart its spread. For their part, many states have the power and the leadership to do far more.

Federal

- Lead opposition in public comments during rulemaking. Given the expected administrative actions this year, one of the best ways for Members of Congress to protect freedom of speech and religion is to lead the opposition in public comments for SOGI-based rulemaking. Submitting public comments slows down the rulemaking process, and valid concerns raised in comments that an agency ignores or dismisses can be used as grounds for future litigation against the rulemaking agency.
- Stop taxpayer funding of controversial "transition" interventions. Members should take a page from the pro-life playbook and craft Hyde-like appropriations riders that keep taxpayer dollars from controversial "gender transition" procedures or "gender-affirming care," which cause irreversible physical and mental harm to those who receive them. At the least, federal support should be barred from funding sterilizing "gender-affirming care" for minors, either at home or abroad. In addition, Members should consider other riders that prevent taxpayer funding of gender experiments.³¹
- Protect children from the dangers of gender ideology and sexual content online. There is a known link between the use of social media and gender dysphoria.³² According to one study, 65 percent of transitioners received encouragement through social media and online

communities.³³ There is bipartisan interest in policies that can protect children from these dangers. Members should therefore craft policies that empower parents and protect children from exposure to lewd and obscene sexual content as well as gender ideology.³⁴

• **Promote the Promise to America's Children through good policy.** The Promise to America's Children provides a powerful framework for good policy. It seeks to protect children's minds from gender ideology, their bodies from bad medicine, and their relationships with their parents, who are best equipped to love and care for them.³⁵ Policies that align with the Promise include the Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2021, introduced by Senator Mike Lee (R–UT); the Protecting Children from Experimentation Act of 2021, introduced by Representative Doug LaMalfa (R–CA); and the Parents' Bill of Rights Act of 2021, introduced by Senator Josh Hawley (R–MO).³⁶

State

As the Biden Administration seeks to impose SOGI ideology from the federal level, states can create a bulwark against these efforts. They can fight back against unwise administrative actions and federal legislation by passing their own laws like those mentioned earlier. They should focus their efforts on:

- **Protecting** fairness in women's and girls' sports,
- **Requiring** transparency from public schools,
- **Guarding** minors against irreversible "transition" treatments, and
- **Ensuring** that parents' rights enjoy the strictest level of legal scrutiny alongside other fundamental rights.

In addition, state attorneys general should be prepared to bring lawsuits against federal SOGI legislation and regulations.

Conclusion

Concerned Members of Congress have managed to block some efforts by the leadership to insert gender ideology into provisions of federal law. But more work remains to be done, and now is not the time to waver. Members must protect Americans' fundamental liberties against a gender ideology that, if enshrined in law, would redefine what it means to be human in our laws and institutions.

Jared Eckert is a Research Assistant in the Richard and Helen DeVos Center for Life, Religion, and Family at The Heritage Foundation. **Jay W. Richards, PhD,** is Director of the DeVos Center and William E. Simon Senior Research Fellow.

Endnotes

- 1. Executive Order 13988, "Preventing and Combating Discrimination on the Basis of Gender Identity or Sexual Orientation," January 20, 2021, *Federal Register*, Vol. 86, No. 14 (January 25, 2021), pp. 7023–7025 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 2. H. Res. 8, Adopting the Rules of the House of Representatives for the One Hundred Seventeenth Congress, and for Other Purposes, 117th Cong., January 4, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-resolution/8/actions (accessed March 28, 2022).
- 3. H.R. 5, Equality Act, 117th Cong., introduced February 18, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/5 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 4. "Transcript: At Event to Push for Passage of Equality Act, Schumer Slams Recent GOP Attacks Against LGBTQ+ Community," U.S. Senate Democratic Policy and Communications Committee, February 25, 2021, https://www.democrats.senate.gov/dpcc/press-releases/transcript-at-event-to-push-for -passage-of-equality-act-schumer-slams-recent-gop-attacks-against-lgbtq-community (accessed March 28, 2022).
- 5. Ryan T. Anderson, "Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity (SOGI) Laws Are Not Fairness for All," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4925, November 28, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/gender/report/sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-sogi-laws-are-not-fairness-all.
- 6. Emilie Kao, "H.R. 5 Is No Act of Equality," Heritage Foundation Issue Brief No. 4943, March 25, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/gender/report/hr-5-no-act-equality.
- "Roll Call 39 | Bill Number: H.R. 5," Office of the Clerk, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., February 25, 2021, https://clerk.house.gov /Votes/202139 (accessed March 28, 2022).
- 8. "Roll Call 217 | Bill Number: H.R. 5," Office of the Clerk, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., May 17, 2019, https://clerk.house.gov/Votes /2019217 (accessed March 28, 2022).
- 9. H.R. 1440, Fairness for All Act, 117th Cong., introduced February 26, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1440 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- Report No. 117-130, *Build Back Better Act*, Committee on the Budget, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., Book 1 of 3, September 27, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt130/CRPT-117hrpt130-pt1.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); Report No. 117-130, *Build Back Better Act*, Committee on the Budget, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., Book 2 of 3, September 27, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt130/CRPT -117hrpt130-pt2.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); Report No. 117-130, *Build Back Better Act*, Committee on the Budget, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., Book 2 of 3, September 27, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt130/CRPT -117hrpt130-pt2.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); Report No. 117-130, *Build Back Better Act*, Committee on the Budget, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., Book 3 of 3, September 27, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt130/CRPT -117hrpt130-pt3.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); Report No. 117-130, *Build Back Better Act*, Committee on the Budget, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 1st Sess., Book 3 of 3, September 27, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/117/crpt/hrpt130/CRPT-117hrpt130-pt3.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 11. Jay W. Richards and Jared Eckert, "Democrats Erase Women Through Budget Reconciliation," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 15, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/gender/commentary/democrats-erase-women-through-budget-reconciliation.
- 12. Jared Eckert, "Arkansas Bill Would Bar Doctors from Transgender Drug, Surgical 'Experimentation' on Minors," The Daily Signal, April 1, 2021, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2021/04/01/arkansas-bill-would-bar-doctors-from-transgender-drug-surgical-experimentation-on-minors/.
- 13. Office of the Attorney General of Texas, "AG Paxton Investigates Potential Violations of State Law by Puberty-Blocking Drug Manufacturers," March 24, 2022, https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/news/releases/ag-paxton-investigates-potential-violations-state-law-puberty-blocking-drug -manufacturers (accessed April 10, 2022).
- 14. Jay Richards and Jared Eckert, "Florida's Parental Rights in Education Bill Hits Target: Gender Ideology Harms Kids," The Daily Signal, February 11, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/02/11/floridas-parental-rights-in-education-bill-hits-target-gender-ideology-harms-kids/.
- 15. National Strategy on Gender Equity and Equality, The White House, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/National-Strategy-on -Gender-Equity-and-Equality.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); "Fact Sheet: National Strategy on Gender Equity and Equality," The White House, October 22, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/10/22/fact-sheet-national-strategy-on-gender-equity-and-equality/ (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 16. Jay W. Richards and Grace Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3686, February 17, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/gender/report/the-white-house-plan-make-gender-ideology -central-theme-the-american-experiment; Executive Office of the President, Office of Management and Budget, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Fall 2021 Unified Agenda of Regulatory and Deregulatory Actions," https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eAgendaMain (accessed April 1, 2022).
- 17. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; HHS Notice of Benefit and Payment Parameters for 2023," *Federal Register*, Vol. 87, No. 3 (January 5, 2022), pp. 584–728, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-01-05/pdf /2021-28317.pdf (accessed March 28, 2022); Jay W. Richards and Jared Eckert, "Biden's Latest Proposal Would Force Insurers to Pay for Gender 'Transition'," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 7, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/gender/commentary/bidens-latest-proposal-would-force-insurers-pay-gender-transition.
- 18. Jay Richards and Sarah Parshall Perry, "A Court Victory in Texas Against Obamacare's Transgender Mandate," The Daily Signal, August 19, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/08/19/a-court-victory-in-texas-against-obamacares-transgender-mandate/.
- 19. Benefits for Health Care Coverage: Colorado Benchmark Plan, 38, https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Resources/DataResources/ehb (listing covered "Gender Affirming Care") (accessed April 10, 2022).
- 20. Press release, "HHS Takes Action to Prevent Discrimination and Strengthen Civil Rights," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, November 18, 2021, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/11/18/hhs-takes-action-to-prevent-discrimination-and-strengthen-civil-rights.html (accessed March 28, 2022).

- U.S. Regulatory Information Service Center, "Introduction to the Unified Agenda of Federal Regulatory and Deregulatory Actions—Fall 2021," *Federal Register*, Vol. 87, No. 20 (January 31, 2022), pp. 5002–5187, esp. pp. 5056 and 5060, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2022-01-31/pdf /2022-00702.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022). See also Executive Office of the President, Office of Management and Budget, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Nondiscrimination in Health Programs and Activities," RIN: 0945-AA17, Fall 2021, https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do /eAgendaViewRule?publd=202110&RIN=0945-AA17 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 22. Executive Office of the President, Office of Management and Budget, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," RIN: 1870-AA16, Fall 2021, https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eAgendaViewRule?publd=202110&RIN=1870-AA16 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 23. H.R. 5744, Customer Non-Discrimination Act, 117th Cong., introduced October 26, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/5744 ?s=1&r=1 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 24. H.R. 1620, Violence Against Women Act Reauthorization Act of 2021, 117th Cong., introduced March 8, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th -congress/house-bill/1620 (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 25. Sarah Parshall Perry and Jessica Anderson, "Violence Against Women Act Is Back, but It's Still No Better. Here Are Its 5 Biggest Flaws." The Daily Signal, February 14, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/02/14/violence-against-woman-act-is-back-but-its-still-no-better-here-are-its-5-biggest-flaws/.
- 26. Sarah Parshall Perry, "Don't Buy the Deceptive Marketing of the 'Violence Against Women Act," *National Review*, April 29, 2021, https://www .nationalreview.com/2021/04/dont-buy-the-deceptive-marketing-of-the-violence-against-women-act/ (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 27. H.R. 2471, Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022, Public Law 117-103, 117th Cong., March 15, 2022, Division W—Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2022, pp. 792–798, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2471/text (accessed March 29, 2022).
- "Roll Call 68 | Bill Number: H.R. 2471," Office of the Clerk, U.S. House of Representatives, 117th Cong., 2nd Sess. March 9, 2022, https://clerk.house.gov /Votes/202268 (accessed March 29, 2022); "Roll Call Vote: Vote 78," U.S. Senate, Legislation & Records, 117th Cong., 2nd Sess., March 10, 2022, https:// www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_votes/vote1172/vote_117_2_00078.htm#top (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 29. H.R. 485, Stronger Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act, 117th Cong., introduced January 25, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress /house-bill/485/text (accessed March 29, 2022); H.R. 2119, Family Violence Prevention and Services Improvement Act of 2021, 117th Cong., introduced March 23, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2119 (accessed March 29, 2022). See also Jared Eckert, "Why These 2 Bills Will Contribute to the Abuse of Women and Children," The Daily Signal, March 11, 2011, https://www.cailysignal.com/2021/03/11/why-these-2-bills-will -contribute-to-women-and-child-abuse-in-america/, and Jay Richards, "Democrats Are Trying to Sneak Gender Dogma Into Bill on Family Violence," The Daily Signal, October 19, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/10/19/democrats-are-trying-to-sneak-gender-dogma-into-a-bill-on-family-violence/.
- H.R. 3485, Global Respect Act, 117th Cong., introduced May 25, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/3485 (accessed March 29, 2022); "Roll Call Number: 43 | Bill Number: H.R. 3485," Office of the Clerk, U.S. House of Representatives, February 9, 2022, https://clerk.house.gov /Votes?BillNum=h.r.3485 (accessed March 29, 2022); Grace Melton, "So-Called Global Respect Act Disrespects Religious Liberty, Free Speech Rights," The Daily Signal, January 7, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/01/07/global-respect-act-disrespects-religious-liberty-free-speech-rights/.
- Patrick Hauf, "Taxpayer-Funded Study Pays Gay Minors to Report Sexual Activity Without Parental Permission," *The Washington Free Beacon*, January 27, 2022, https://freebeacon.com/latest-news/taxpayer-funded-study-pays-gay-minors-to-report-sexual-activity-without-parental-permission/ (accessed March 29, 2022); Jane Robbins, "U.S. Doctors Are Performing Double Mastectomies on Healthy 13-Year-Old Girls," *The Federalist*, September 12, 2018, https://thefederalist.com/2018/09/12/u-s-doctors-performing-double-mastectomies-healthy-13-year-old-girls/ (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 32. Jared Eckert and Jay W. Richards, "How Not to Keep Children Safe Online," Heritage Foundation Commentary, March 21, 2022, https://www .heritage.org/technology/commentary/how-not-keep-children-safe-online. See also Kara Frederick, "Combating Big Tech's Totalitarianism: A Road Map," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3678, February 7, 2022, pp. 9–11, https://www.heritage.org/technology/report/combating-big-techs -totalitarianism-road-map, and Abigail Shrier, "Chapter One: The Girls," in Irreversible Damage: The Transgender Craze Seducing Our Daughters (Washington: Regnery Publishing, 2020), pp. 1–23.
- 33. Elie Vandenbussche, "Detransition-Related Needs and Support: A Cross-Sectional Online Survey," *Journal of Homosexuality*, April 30, 2021, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00918369.2021.1919479 (accessed April 1, 2022).
- 34. For recommendations, see Adam Candeub and Clare Morrell, "What Congress Can Do to Restrict Children's Access to Pornography," Center for Renewing America and Ethics and Public Policy Center, December 9, 2021, https://eppc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/EPPC_CRA-Congress-and -Pornography-document.pdf (accessed March 29, 2022); Clare Morell and Adam Candeub, "Will Congress Seize an Opportunity to Protect Children?" *National Review*, January 25, 2022, https://www.nationalreview.com/2022/01/will-congress-seize-an-opportunity-to-protect-children/ (accessed March 29, 2022); and Clare Morell and Patrick T. Brown, "Empower Parents to Protect Their Kids from Social-Media Harms," *National Review*, February 24, 2022, https://www.nationalreview.com/2022/02/empower-parents-to-protect-their-kids-from-social-media-harms/ (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 35. Promise to America's Children, "The Promise," https://promisetoamericaschildren.org/the-promise/ (accessed March 29, 2022).
- 36. S. 251, Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2021, 117th Cong., introduced February 4, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress /senate-bill/251 (accessed March 29, 2022); H.R. 8012, Protecting Children from Experimentation Act of 2021, 117th Cong., introduced August 11, 2020, https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/8012?s=1&r=7 (accessed March 29, 2022); S. 3218, Parents' Bill of Rights Act of 2021, 117th Cong., introduced November 17, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/3218?s=1&r=7 (accessed March 29, 2022). See also Promise to America's Children, "For Policy Makers," https://promisetoamericaschildren.org/for-policy-makers/ (accessed March 29, 2022).